Administration and Finance Committee Meeting

November 17, 2007
Newington, CT
Chairman Tom Frenaye, K1KI, called the meeting to order at 8:30am with the following people in attendance, Henry Leggette, WD4Q, Bill Edgar, N3LLR, Bob Vallio, W6RGG, Treasurer Jim McCobb, K1LU, President Joel Harrison, W5ZN, CEO David Sumner, K1ZZ, CFO Barry Shelley, N1VXY, CDO Mary Hobart, K1MMH, and COO Harold Kramer, WJ1B.  Bill Sawders, K7ZM, joined the meeting a few minutes late.  Dennis Bodson, W4PWF, was unable to attend the meeting.

1. Open Items from July Meeting
a. The Committee continued a discussion begun at the prior meeting regarding marketing to members and the collection and use of member data. Mr. Kramer presented a short report prepared by Bob Inderbitzen describing the ARRL’s methods in comparison to those recommended by the Direct Marketing Association. He noted that the ARRL complies with the recommendations of the DMA.  Mr. Shelley described the current situation regarding how members opt out of commercial and/or member benefit mailings.

b. Following up on a discussion at the July meeting, the Committee discussed the identification and reporting of major organizational objectives. Mr. Sumner spoke about the process of developing a list of major objectives, noting that a list of major objectives is included in the 2008 Plan.
c. In response to a question at the July meeting, Mr. Shelley presented a summary of the revenues and expenses of the ARRL VEC for 2007 and 2006. The Committee then discussed the volume of activity in the ARRL VEC and the possibility of identifying members who have passed the General written exam and can upgrade by simply submitting paperwork. 
2. October Financial Results
Mr. Shelley presented a written report on the financial results of the organization. He noted that while the income from operations for the October was less than expected, the organization was still ahead its bottom line projections at this point in the year. The Committee then had a wide ranging discussion on subjects including publication sales revenues, membership, and expenses. The discussion also encompassed WilmerHale’s billings and their overall work (on the BPL court case}. Both Mr. Harrison and Mr. Sumner offered the strong opinion that the work of WilmerHale was excellent and the amount spent on the effort was appropriate.

It was noted by several committee members that the financial statements would be more understandable if they included a series of graphs showing the various significant objectives.

Mr. McCobb posed the question, ”What could the FCC do that would help us financially in the future? Mr. Sumner spoke about a “21st Century Novice License” and noted that he  believed we should promote amateur radio using the existing licensing structure because our constituency has absorbed about all the change they can take for a while.
Mr. Kramer spoke about the increase in membership. He believes that some of it is due to the FCC decision to eliminate Morse code but feels that it us also the result of a changing approach to the process of acquiring and renewing members. He noted improved direct mail solicitations and the overall sales and marketing approach. He also mentioned that the complexity of the ARRL membership structure can work against us.
3. Investment Report

Mr. McCobb presented his written report on the ARRL investments. In his oral remarks he noted that the portfolio had a market value of $15.4 million at September 30th although it was down slightly in October as the result of overall market decreases. Annualized income now is $581,000. This is the highest this has been was $612k in the late 90’s. 

Mr. McCobb spoke about an emerging trend in the investment portfolio. He told the Committee that bond investments have changed in recent years, moving away from longer term vehicles. Durations have gotten shorter. There are no more 30-year Treasury bonds (new bonds). Ten years is the new “long term” horizon. He noted that he has been shortening the length of the bond portfolio’s maturities. In late 2008 and early 2009 a significant amount of the ARRL’s portfolio will be maturing. He had anticipated that this period would see increasing interest rates but the recent credit crisis makes this possibility less certain. If interest rates don’t increase by late 2008, income from the portfolio will begin to decline. He proposed that, if the Committee wanted to change the philosophy of the investment portfolio, this would be a good time to do it because of the amount of bond maturities in the next 15 months. 
Mr. Sawders joined the meeting at 9:40 am.

4. 2008 Plan
Mr. Kramer began by introducing Jon Bloom, KE3Z, Manager of the Web Software Development Department, who joined the meeting at this point. He led the Committee through a discussion of the ARRL’s web site which, he proposed, needs a comprehensive upgrade. The architecture of the site is very complex. Originally was built in 1995, it has approximately 40,000 pages of content. He proposed that the organization needs to take a more strategic view of our web site. Mr. Kramer noted that, earlier this year, they had begun a process, talking to firms who do this kind of work. Using an internal team, three different companies who could or would be able to do the work were identified. Each company was asked for a proposal and, not surprisingly, each proposed a similar process to identify the issues surrounding the ARRL website. This includes talking to stakeholders, internal and external, in addition to inventorying the web pages.
During the discussion, it was noted that other Amateur Radio web sites get more traffic than the ARRL. QRZ.com and E-Ham both get more traffic. We believe that one of the reasons for this is that they offer information in a more organized format and more current in some cases (and interactive forums). This raises the issue of individual content control which is an objective in any upgrade of the site architecture. Site navigation also needs to be improved.
Mr. Kramer noted that the overall upgrade of the web site is a long term project but one that can be done in modules. In total it could be a 2-3 year process. Plan and costs will be presented in modules. The initial study is proposed to cost $9,000 and results would be presented at the January or April committee meeting depending on the completion of the study. The company selected to do the initial study is named Fathom, a company located in Hartford.

It was noted in the discussion that this project is the beginning of the next step in the technology of the ARRL. The current architecture of the organization’s systems is that one monolithic system that does everything. Our current technology is to create the views and processing outside the database. The new computing environment involves technology which separates the data storage from the process of presenting data with a controller linking the two. Mr. Kramer presented statistics for web transactions both publications and membership. At this point, almost 60% of publication transactions occur on the web and 30% of membership transactions.

Mr. Vallio questioned the amount of resources available to do the systems/web projects already identified and the priorities. He questioned the timing of the DXCC/LOTW integration presented in the 2008 Plan. Mr. Bloom described the two functions and work that is on-going as well as the reasoning for the prioritization of the projects.
On the motion of Mr. Edgar, seconded by Mr. McCobb, the Committee unanimously agreed to allocate $9,000 for a study of the re-architecture of the ARRL Web site and that the results of the study be presented in the first quarter of 2008.
The discussion of the 2008-09 Plan continued with Mr. Sumner presenting an overview of the Plan. He discussed how 2007 brought us the benefit of the FCC changes to the licensing structure. He noted that success in a non-profit is measured, not on the bottom line, but how we meet the organization’s mission within the resources available. Mr. Sumner spoke of additions and successes of 2007 including the addition of the Emcomm manager and an expansion of Education (including Teacher’s Institutes). He also spoke of the fact that the full impact of those expenses will be felt in 2008.  It was noted that the membership was growing at an excellent rate in 2007, but the challenge will be to maintain that growth in 2008 to produce the attached revenue. Membership growth is identified as a risk in the 2008 Plan, and Mr. Sumner spoke of the importance of first year renewals for new members who joined in 2007.  

Mr. Sumner then turned to the topic of revenues for 2008. In the financial projections, we had to recognize that we couldn’t anticipate the same level of publication sales. We expect them to be somewhat higher than historical levels but not at the level of 2007. We are planning on higher membership dues and an increasing membership and the risks associated with not being able to sustain the membership increase. He again noted the renewal rate for first time members as a risk factor. We will be trying very hard to retain those members but delivering the second year of membership increase will depend on our ability to retain new members who joined in 2007. 
We also expect to continue to defy the industry trend in print advertising dollars. Our projection is that we will be able to keep these revenues at the same level, which is quite an accomplishment. Mr. Kramer talked about the Advertising sales function being a “Consultative” approach rather than simply taking orders. In 2008, we will be moving to more emphasis on electronic advertising and have included an additional staff position in the Plan for ad sales to help broaden our advertising base. 

Mr. Sumner also noted a smaller level of program fees in 2008, primarily because of the projection for VE fees being less than in 2007.

Ms. Hobart then presented a discussion of the revenue projections for 2008 in the Development area. She noted that, while it had a successful launch in 2007, Diamond Terrace renewals will be a challenge going forward. The Defense Fund will be, as usual, a significant portion of the 2008 revenues. She highlighted the launch of a Campaign for Special Gifts planned for 2008. This will be part of an overall endowment campaign which will represent a major effort across the entire organization leading up to a significant increase in the endowment as part of the ARRL centennial in 2014. It is planned to be a face-to-face solicitation effort, not a mail campaign.
Mr. Sumner resumed the discussion with a short discussion of expenses and the expectations that we will continue the expense management practices of recent years. He did highlight the fact that we were able to negotiate a 19-month renewal this year as regards the health insurance plan offered as a benefit. This allows us to better plan for this cost in the coming year.
The Committee asked that a page be added to the monthly financial report that highlights the measureable items which are considered “risk items” such as member renewals, new member acquisitions and the like. It should include actual results in comparison to the projection as well as the prior year, if available.

Mr. Sawders made a recommendation regarding the possibility of making ARRL membership an automatic renewal as some magazines do( i.e. Sports Illustrated). The Committee did note that this approach does present issues with “presuming” membership renewal and the costs associated with expired credit cards. 
The discussion turned to the Capital Expense proposals incorporated in the Plan. Mr. Shelley noted that, for the most part, the proposed capital expenditures were for replacement of older or obsolete hardware and technology across the organization. There are two new computer servers being proposed for (a) a bulk e-mail server and (b) a developmental platform for web software projects. The Committee had a short discussion on the use of the new Vista operating software currently being marketed by Microsoft.
Mr. Shelley noted that a five-year capital plan/projection is being prepared and should be completed prior to the January meeting. He noted that no major expenditures are expected for 2008 relating to the building environmental systems. The Committee recommended getting independent opinions from third party vendors on the life span of these systems.
Mr. Sumner presented a one page summary of the major objectives/projects included in the 2008 Plan. The Committee asked that this report be included in the Plan presented to the Board and, additionally, that a report be presented at each meeting showing the progress of each of these items.

He also discussed the one new strategic objective included in the 2008 Plan which is the Board’s goal of 30,000 new licensees annually. He and Mr. Kramer mentioned the staff’s preliminary thoughts on tactics to achieve this objective.

The meeting broke for lunch at 12:08 pm, reconvening at 1:00 pm.
Mr. McCobb asked about the strategy on future dues increases. He proposed a process of long range planning to consider when the next dues increase might be appropriate. This process should include identification of the criteria necessary to consider a dues increase? 
The Committee entered into a discussion on the issue of the current dues discount for Senior members. Mr. Sumner presented the recent history of this issue.  The Committee had a lengthy discussion about the issues surrounding the concept of senior discounts, etc.

On the motion of Mr. McCobb, seconded by Mr. Edgar, it was voted to recommend to the ARRL Board that the Senior discount in ARRL membership dues rates be eliminated as soon as possible. 

The Committee then asked about the number of “contract” staff included in the Plan. They felt that it was information necessary to properly assess the total complement of staffers. They requested that a report be prepared showing the contract employees currently being used by the ARRL with their annual compensation. Mr. Shelley will prepare this report for the Committee. 
Committee discussion turned to the number of “new” titles included in the publication plans for the coming year. A question was asked about a long range plan for introduction of new books. Mr. Kramer noted that most of our publications for 2008 are new or revised titles. Mr. Kramer will attempt to prepare a 3 year plan for new titles.
The discussion of publications turned to electronic newsletters and Mr. Edgar noted that providing HTML formatted versions of popular ARRL newsletters was a positive step but suggested that regular text based offerings be included for those members who would want it that way. He mentioned how there are still a significant percentage of members who do not have high speed Internet access and there are download issues (time) for HTML formatted e-newsletters.
He also encouraged that the staff prepare a QST editorial calendar that could be sent to affiliated clubs so that they might possibly incorporate topics in their own newsletters.

Mr. Frenaye asked if there were currently any discussions about delivering QST on CD rather than in the mail for US members. Mr. Kramer noted that there were none on-going at the moment for QST. He also noted that a recent survey for NCJ indicated a strong preference among those readers for a paper magazine. He took the opportunity to discuss possible changes in NCJ.
Mr. Frenaye asked about Section Manager budgets and if there was a proposal to increase these in the 2008 Plan. The staff noted that there was no proposal in the 2008 Plan as presented to increase the SM budget allocations. Mr. Sumner noted that costs, primarily travel, have increased but budget formula has not increased as a result. It was noted that the PSC is working on the issue and may present a proposal prior to or at the January meeting.
Mr. Sawders asked about the specifics of the Section Manager budget formula and Mr. Frenaye offered to send it to him.
Mr. McCobb noted that the staff should be monitoring performance against the Plan, not just the financial objectives. He noted that, whenever an objective is developed, measurement criteria should also be developed and both management and the A&F Committee should be kept apprised of performance against those objectives. He also offered the view that the organization needs to switch its focus to revenues because our efforts at cutting expenses is nearing the limit of it’s benefit before programs might need to be eliminated. 
On the motion of Mr. McCobb, seconded by Mr. Edgar, it was unanimously voted to accept the 2008-09 Plan as presented and recommend its adoption to the Board of Directors. 
5. Future Revenue Committee

Mr. McCobb led the Committee in a discussion on the work of the Future Revenue Committee. He reiterated his opinion that the organization can only cut expenses so far before it will begin to have a negative impact. He noted that the subcommittee serves as a good forum for exchange of ideas and as a sounding Board for management’s ideas.
He discussed how two major ideas proposed in earlier meetings had not come to fruition, primarily due to the lack of specific skills at HQ in starting up a business. The idea to use the Lab as a revenue source is one that is being slowed down as a result. There are not many entrepreneurs at Headquarters. He recommended that we try to get as many of the staff as possible involved in making presentations to the Board as it helps identify talent in the organization.

Mr. McCobb told the Committee that he believes the subcommittee is making progress although there are no “home runs”. They had evaluated many suggestions that have brought in several thousand dollars each. This will likely be the case unless and until we expand our market beyond Amateur Radio.
Mr. Kramer told the Committee that one of the challenges is the ARRL’s culture. He discussed the need to work on the cultural changes to allow for ideas that show promise to be identified. In addition, he feels that some operational processes need some work. He noted that some recommendations have already been implemented, including the promotion of Jackie Cornell to Product Specialist. In this new role, she will be responsible for new product introductions. Also, we will be offering some new products in the coming year (new award items, possibly an ARRL sponsored cruise).
6. Development Report

Ms. Hobart began her oral report noting that the Diamond club had been the clear winner this year. She also pointed out that the Defense Fund is the biggest unknown as it always is at this time of year. She told the Committee that the year-end solicitation will be mailed by the 26th of November. She did note that the overall fundraising for the Education Fund may not hit its goal this year.

Mr. Frenaye asked about the grant writer included in the 2008 Plan. Ms. Hobart discussed the possibility that there are operational funds available and that the grant writer would be responsible, on a contract basis, to identify and apply for these types of grants. In response to a question from the Committee, she explained the compensation arrangements that are normal in these situations where the grant writer is paid a flat rate plus a percentage of the amount raised. She noted that the cost of this effort is included in the 2008 Plan.

7. Pension Review Committee
Mr. Frenaye asked Mr. Shelley to bring the Committee up to date on the issue of MassMutual’s operational error in identifying Required Minimum Distributions for two ARRL Pension Plan participants. Mr. Shelley described the process of negotiating with MassMutual with the assistance of The Bostonian Group. As a result of the negotiations, MassMutual has agreed to pay the $1,500 in legal costs that will be required to prepare the necessary memos, etc. to document and correct the situation.
The Committee asked about the services of the Bostonian Group and Mr. Shelley noted that they were extremely responsive in not only helping resolve this particular situation but also in their other work with the Pension Review Committee. Mr. McCobb also shared his opinion that, while the ARRL is not a large pension account, we were receiving big account treatment from this company.

8. Delta Division Budget

Director Leggette has asked to be on the agenda as he wanted to apprise the Committee that the Delta Division would likely overspend its budget in 2007 by approximately $265. The total budget for the year is $7,920 in this Division. He described the circumstances that had resulted in the overage.
9. Staffing Changes

Mr. Sumner told the Committee that Dan Henderson had been given the additional responsibilities of the Legislative program. He also noted that Sean Kutzko was added to the staff as Contest Manager. Mr. Sumner also reported on other pending staff situations.
In addition, Mr. Kramer noted that Steve St. Andrea had been hired as a new editor, Eileen Sapko had retired and that Joe Shea and Tom Hogerty had also left the organization. 

Mr. Shelley mentioned that Kelly Lucker had left Controller’s Department and that they are in the process of looking for a replacement.

10. Other Business

Mr. Vallio inquired about the length of the DXCC backlog and when this was going to be reduced. Mr. Kramer responded that the current backlog is 11 weeks but it remains to be a manpower issue. There are currently open positions that, when filled, will help the situation. Implementation of the remote portal will also help the process. He also noted that they will be making some operational changes in DXCC.
11. Compensation Committee

At this point the Committee dismissed the staff officers with the exception of Mr. Sumner to discuss personnel issues.
The meeting adjourned at 4:30 pm.

Respectfully,

Barry J. Shelley, N1VXY

Chief Financial Officer
